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R E F L E C T I O N S  
A STREAM OF CONSCIOUSNESS AND TEARS 

A NEWSLETTER PUBLISHED BY HANOVER TOWNSHIP, NORTHAMPTON COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA

Writers note: Others will write about the state of the
Township. I will write about the state of our collective psy-
che, from my point of view. However, a few points of inter-
est. The Township is very well indeed from an administra-
tive point of view. An involved effort to codify and update
the Township’s many ordinances is nearly complete. We
will hear more on this later. Taxes remain unchanged. Staff
is ever diligent in their work. As a representative member
on the Lehigh Valley Planning Commission, I’m please to
announce that the Commission has endorsed the Route 22
improvement plan. Yes, there may be more road construc-
tion somewhere in the future. More on this at a later date.
Instead, I have chosen to write my thoughts as they stream
from my mind’s reflections on the events of September 11th.

We made it to 2002, but our lives have
been changed forever by the events of

September 11, 2001. The sights and sounds will
forever be with us. The American spirit will
overcome this event and as we do, will forge a
new and stronger America.

As usual, your board has many projects still on
the table. Wegmans opened this fall; a much-
anticipated event. From the reaction of the com-
munity, I believe that we have hit a home run.
Much of the landscaping has been installed and
we believe that this will be an asset to our com-
munity. A medical arts building is in the con-
struction stage for the O&I (Office & Institu-

tional) portion of the tract and we expect occu-
pancy to be completed by early spring. DeLuca
Homes has started construction and by mid-
summer, should show considerable progress.

We have obtained land from the Koehler’s
Stables, to widen Stokes Park & Jacksonville
Roads. The Koehler home, so long a landmark
in our community is gone as is the barn. The
Koehler’s will be raising a new barn, which
should be completed by the start of summer.
These road improvements should make rush
hour traffic move a little quicker.

by Stephen R. Salvesen
Chairman-Board of Supervisors

by John N. Diacogiannis - Supervisor

S T A T E O F T H E T O W N S H I P

continued on page 2

Curative Ordinance Amendment - Church on the Move • February 19, 2002

On October 4, 2001, the Board of Supervisors heard testimony regarding a Petition for a Curative
Ordinance Amendment by the Church on the Move. The Petition alleges that the Township Zoning
Ordinance is substantively invalid because it does not allow churches in the R1-S zoning district and is
therefore in violation of existing federal law. 

In earlier meetings before the Board of Supervisors, representatives of the Church on the Move rep-
resented that their facilities would be a 55,000 square foot, two story building on lands located at the
northwest corner of Jacksonville & Macada Roads. The plan included a 1500 seat auditorium that could
be utilized by outside groups. A continuation of the Public Hearing on the Petition is scheduled at the
Hanover Township Municipal Building at 7:30 p.m. on Tuesday, February 19, 2002. All interested and
concerned citizens are encouraged to attend.

What does that have to do with Hanover Township? A lot!
We’re but a small community of this nation; this world.
However what happened affected so many of us personal-
ly, it will inevitably enter into how we live our lives and
how we govern our fellow citizens.

Over four months have elapsed; yet it’s only
like yesterday. It seems like yesterday; yet it’s so
distant. The cries have nearly been silenced; but
our anguish is deafening. We remain com-
posed; still tears flow at the thought or the view.
The rubble is disappearing; yet the emptiness is
visible.

continued on page 3



&

2

HANOVERVIEW’S 25TH YEAR
This is the 25th year that the

Township has published a
newsletter keeping the resi-
dents & businesses informed
of important township news,
events, issues, individuals and
other information that effects its
residents and businesses. Origin-
ally called the Newsletter at its
inception in 1979 it was renamed
hanoverview in 1990 more reflect-
ing its mission: To provide the resi-
dents and businesses with an
overview of the happenings in the
township. In 1990 the editors invited
residents to suggest a new title for the
newsletter. Marna Hayden, a resident of Park Place Con-
dominiums, submitted the winning entry. For her efforts

Marna received a prize of $50. Her submission was one of
fifteen submitted to the township. 

From its inception in 1979 through
1981 Marge Crandall served as the

editor of the newsletter. In 1982 & 1983
Viki Adik was the editor. Marge

Capozzolo and Eileen Hayes were the
editors from 1983 – 1998. Eileen did take

three years off in the early 90’s while
teaching in Saudi Arabia. In 1998 Mona &

Jay Finnigan took over as co-editors with
Jay becoming the editor in 2000.  

This year the newsletter will undergo two
minor changes. Going forward the color of

each publication will be indicative of the sea-
son: Winter – Blue; Spring – Green; Summer –

Red and Fall – Yellow and the banner will be
updated.

Over the years the newsletter has tried to keep the residents
and businesses informed. We always welcome your input.

Thoughts     A Challenge
by John (Jay) J. Finnigan, Jr. - Vice Chairman - Board of Supervisors

My colleagues have updated you with some of the township
activities during the past year and expectations for 2002. John
Diacogiannis shared with us his reflections on the traffic events
of September 11, 2001 that has changed the course of our
nation and the world. Even today these events have our armed
forces fighting our “new war”, terrorism around the world.

Again, I wish to express my thanks for the privilege of rep-
resenting each of your views on the Board of Supervisors.
During 2001 the Board made decisions that were difficult both
from a personal viewpoint and in opposition to the feelings
and opinions of neighborhoods and individuals. It is my
belief, that the board is charged with deciding issues based on
their merits and the appropriate statutes that are applicable.
At times we are required to dismiss our personal feelings and
vote based on the applicable laws. 

Recently, while visiting a friend of mine in the hospital, the
nurse who was caring for him happened to be a township res-
ident. During the course of our conversation she expressed to
me that there “were a lot of things in the township that were
wrong.” Unfortunately, if the board or the township staff isn’t
informed of suggestions to improve the township or the con-
cerns a resident may have, we have no way of making
Hanover an even better place to live.

Over the next year I invite each of you to attend one of the
Board of Supervisors’ meetings on the 2nd, 3rd or 4th Tuesday
of the month.  Unfortunately, the only time we have residents
attend is when an issue directly effects them. Just about every
agenda item has some effect on each and every township res-
ident. Come out and see how a Second Class Township oper-
ates in PA. Why not bring your daughter, son, granddaughter
or grandson with you so they can also learn how their town-
ship’s legislative body operates! If an individual is not intro-
duced to public service in their formative years where will our
future leaders come from?

The Jaindl Land Company plan is nearing completion,
and we fully expect the plan to be before us this spring!
Timing on construction is not known at this time, but we
will keep you posted on developments.

Big changes at the Community Center. New programs
and some new equipment. If you have not checked it out
lately, you are missing out on a real treat. We have pro-
grams for all ages. Contact our director Cathy Heimsoth
for details

We also have two new development prospects; two
hotels which would be located on Schoenersville Road.
The first is an extended stay hotel located at
Schoenersville & Industrial Drive. This hotel will be
geared towards extended stay travelers and will not have
food service or any of the other amenities normally asso-
ciated with a hotel. The second will be at the corner of
Stoke Park & Schoenersville Roads and if approved, will
be a full service hotel. The developer has been talking
with major hotel francisors and will have world-class ser-
vice and be wired for the twenty first century. Construc-
tion has begun on phase 2 of the Lehigh Valley Corporate
Center with a flex office building started. The Board has
approved a WaWa Mega Station at the northeast corner of
Stoke Park and Schoenersville Roads.

Lastly, the township will not be raising taxes this year
and we fully expect to maintain the high level of service
that we all have become so use to. We have re-organized
the Special Events Committee that will spearhead formal
township events. Interested parties should contact the
township for further details.

In closing, I wish to thank the township staff, volun-
teers, committee members, fire and emergency service
people and the host of citizens that help make Hanover
Township such a special place to live. Wishing all a pros-
perous New Year.

S T A T E O F T H E T O W N S H I P continued



3

These are some of our collective feelings. We will never
forget where we were, what we were going, or how we felt
on that terrible day. For me, it was the start of a beautiful
late summer morning at the Jersey shore. I was barely
awake and preparing to go for breakfast. As usual the TV
was on; morning show banter - just some background
noise. Wait!  Katie, or was it Matt, said something about a
small airplane and the Twin Towers. My eyes focused on
the small screen; the image didn’t match their description.
What did they know? It seemed like a pretty big fire to me.
Couldn’t have been a small plane! Hope those people in
there got away!

Within minutes, our worst fears were confirmed. We all
saw that second plane - in real time. The scenes that came
next were truly horrific. I can only imagine what it was like
for people within eyesight, let alone directly in the middle
of it all. Within hours, the results were quite evident - hun-
dreds of brave firefighters and police dying while perform-
ing heroic deeds, all in the line of duty; untold thousands
more citizens of the world perishing simply because they
were caught in a madman's crosshairs, all while going
about their daily lives.

Yet it all seemed so surreal. Could this be a dream? Or
rather a nightmare? Would we awaken from this collective
mindstate and find ourselves watching a very realistic
movie; another Hollywood blockbuster? Sadly, we knew
better. We could see it in each other’s eyes. Eyes that would
feel the wetness of tears time and time again.

Within days, terrible reality was setting in. The constant
replays; the relentless newscasts; the many newspaper sto-
ries pounded our senses. The phone calls to and from
friends and colleagues began to personalize what was up to
then a degree of detachment. Some people we had known
and worked with were not heard from; they were not at
home. Confusing name lists were circulating. For me, five
names were recognizable. I knew the names; I knew the
people who had those names, some for many years. Yet at
that moment, I could not remember their faces. What
agony! Was it my brain in denial or my heart trying to block
out the reality of it all?

Horror and sadness turned to red-blooded anger.
Children of the 60’s, of which I am a proud member, who
erstwhile “fought” for peace, love and understanding; and
extraction from that lousy situation in a far off strange land;
were now engaging our brains and our hearts; challenging
our basic beliefs. Have we hardened with age? Have we
changed or has the world around us changed? 

The world is a lot closer to us here in Hanover Township.
As a matter of fact, it's only about two hours due east. After
all that we were experiencing, there was no question on
how we felt, and it had nothing to do with the 60’s. That
was then and this is now; at least that’s what I kept hearing
aging “flower kids” telling themselves. We we’re attacked!
We have ample justification to feel as we do; surely the
whole world would agree. “They” killed those brave men
and women; “they” snuffed those poor innocent soles;

“they” murdered people that I knew. Those bastards mur-
dered my friends! Find them! Kill them all! So I thought. So
did nearly everyone else around.

Our soldiers have now exacted the punishment that we
collectively demanded. Mission accomplished? Where’s
Osama? What about the other “terrorists” in the world? Are
we going to take them out? Will we distinguish between
“good” terrorists and bad ones? Can we? Should we? Few,
if any, “free” nations were born without some degree of
“honorable” terrorism. Is there such a thing as an “honor-
able” terrorist? Where would we be today without them?
It’s all a matter of perspective. However, these guys do not
even deserve to be mentioned in this context.

Are we taking care of the poor, unfortunate Afghans who
were swept up in the middle? Are they now free? Can they
govern themselves through representative consensus and
not brute force? Can they live like us? Should they? Do they
want to? It’s not that simple; it’s not black and white. Only
history will tell.

It seems like we’re now beginning to feel better. Maybe
it’s because people don’t talk about it much anymore. Wait
until all those movie specials come out! Have the Holly-
wood producers waited a respectable amount of time? Flags
also seem to be less evident. My flag still flies proudly - all the
time. It was there before the attack and will remain long
after memories begin to fade. But symbols are not what are
important. I won’t forget about what happened; what
“they” did to my friends; what “they” did to all of us; what
“they” did to my country. None of us can be unaffected.
How we view things in our daily lives is different. How we
view our neighbors and coworkers is different. Heck, we
even like New Yorkers now! There’s no doubt that the way
individual Township Supervisors view our responsibilities
is different. Perhaps not changed in a dramatic way, but suf-
ficient to affect the way we will look at issues. I suspect that
it will enhance our perspective on the collective best inter-
ests of our fellow citizens. We won’t forget.

REFLECTIONS continued

Miller Memorial Blood Center
“Give the Gift of Life”

Since 1971, the mission of the
Samuel W. Miller Memorial
Blood Center has been to pro-
vide a safe and adequate blood
supply for our local communi-
ties. The Blood Center operates
three fixed donor centers in,
Bethlehem (Hanover Township),
Allentown and Bangor. Addi-
tionally it holds in excess of 500
bloodmobiles on an annual basis.
To register for a donation or for
more information on any of their programs and services, call
610.691.5850 or 800.223.6667. You can also visit their
Website at www.mmbcc.org/blood.
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By following these four tips, you can keep your trees beautiful
and healthy. Remember, if your tree in the Township right-of-way
dies, you must replace it (first get a permit from the office). The
office also has a more detailed tree-care booklet available free of
charge. 

Shade Tree Commission
TIPS FOR HEALTHY YOUNG TREES

1. Mulch a large area around the trunk 2 – 3 inches deep to con-
serve moisture during dry spells and to protect the trunk from
lawn mower and weed whacker damage (deadly to trees). Do
not pile mulch against the trunk.

2. Water your trees during dry spells.
3. Remove stakes and trunk wrap from a new tree after one year.
4. Prune branches that are rubbing or form a tight V with the

trunk or another branch. Proper pruning is illustrated below.
The cut must be made at the right place on the branch to
enable the tree to eventually seal the pruning wound. Tree
wound paint is not necessary.

Hanover Elementary School News
✏ During the third week of October,

Hanover School was filled with many
parents and relatives who visited during
American Education Week. The week
ended with “Greatperson’s Day” where
nearly 300 grandparents and others were
treated to interactive visits with their
favorite Hanover students. The Book
Fair was a great success and was open
that day for shopping as well.

✏ Also in October, the entire school collected
$1225.29 and donated it to the Red Cross Disaster
Fund.

✏ In November, the two 4th grade classes decid-
ed to raise money for the children of Afghanistan in
a unique way. With the help of the teachers, parents
and one grandmother the children baked cookies
one Monday afternoon. The rest of the week they
sold the cookies during lunchtime to fellow stu-
dents. They planned to sell the cookies through
Friday but the cookies sold out by the middle of
Thursday’s lunch period. The 4th graders reported
that they raised $142.60 for the children of
Afghanistan! The 4th grade teachers were very
proud of their students and how they all worked
together for someone else.

✏ During December, the students and staff at
Hanover selected ornaments from the “Giving Tree”
which contained names of children and their special
gift wishes. The students and staff donated gifts for
225 children to help them enjoy a Merry Christmas.

✏ The senior citizen residents at Country
Meadows (near Northampton Community College)
were visited in December by the AM and PM
Kindergarten and both 3rd grade classes. The chil-
dren sang some holiday songs and then treated the
residents to some punch, cookies and favors. The
children paired off with residents to get to know
each other. It was hard to tell who enjoyed the visit
more – the residents or the students!

✏ Two concerts were held in December. An
instrumental concert was held in the middle of
December. The second year students of the band and
orchestra performed. The vocal concert by 2nd, 3rd
and 4th graders was held on the last day before the
Christmas vacation. Both concerts were well attend-
ed and were a special way to finish the year 2001.

✏ The Spring Book Fair will be held toward the
end of April. Please watch the sign in front of the
school or posters in front of the school for times
when the public is welcome to attend!

✏ Hanover’s Spring Festival date has been set
for Friday, June 7th. This fundraiser is a wonderful
opportunity for an enjoyable time as well as a chance
to help support Hanover school. 

Asa Packer Elementary School News

The students of Asa Packer have been reading, reading,
reading! The grand total of books read as of December 31, 2001
was 8,344. A giant jelly bean graph in the main lobby records
the monthly totals for all to see. The candy has been provided
through the generosity of the Just Born Company of
Bethlehem. Students in fourth grade update the numbers pro-
vided by each homeroom on a spreadsheet in Math class.
APTV, the school’s weekly TV show, helps keep everyone
informed of the progress being made. Each student is working
toward the goal of reading 25 books this school year. 

Asa Packer students under the guidance of Linda Kalamar,
PTO President, once again participated in the Bethlehem
Halloween Parade. Their theme was“Joining Hands Across
America.” The children dressed in red, white, and blue and
represented one of the 50 states or a patriotic hero from our
nation’s past. 

The students used their first place prize money to adopt a
family through Northeast Ministries this holiday season. The
money provided a tree, gifts and Christmas dinner for a local
family in need. We should all be very proud of these children
and their dedication to our community.
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(Following is the remarks offered by County
Executive Glenn Reibman during the swear-
ing in ceremony for county officials in
Courtroom No. 1, Northampton County
Government, Easton, PA.) 

“On March 11, 2002, Northampton
County will proudly celebrate its
250th Birthday. We are older than the
Declaration of Independence, older
than the United States Constitution,
older than the Bill of Rights, older than
the United States of America itself. All
Northampton County residents can be
proud of our illustrious history.

We have played a key role in the
industrial, economic, athletic, academ-
ic, judicial and political life of our
State, of our Country and even the
World … Turning our products … and
individuals … who have shaped the
history of the last 2-1/2 centuries
[iron, steel, slate, cement, textiles …
governors, appellate court justices,
state champion, world champions].

But our history has also been one of
change. Canals, towpaths, iron fur-
naces, even entire industries have
come and gone from all corners of our
county – yet we have not merely sur-
vived, we have grown and prospered.
We have done so, because people with
vision had the courage to look ahead
and plan for the future.

Our ongoing 250th Celebration has
properly reminded us of our heritage.
Yet although we should treasure the
past, we cannot line in it. This County
has not thrived for 250 years by stand-
ing still, longing for the good old days,
and turning its back on progress.
Rather, we have adapted to new reali-
ties, we have embraced change, we
have learned from it, we have benefited
from it.  

That is why as I begin my second
term in office I pledge to continue
those initiates which I have already put
in place to keep this County on the
road of progress: namely; our sorely
needed and long neglected construc-
tion projects – and our infrastructure
investment initiatives which are the
key to creating jobs for our citizens, our
children, and our children’s children.

I congratulate all those who were
sworn in today and invite you to join
with me in improving the quality of
life for our citizens and the quality of
our government. Together we can
adapt to new realities, learn from
change, and benefit from it.

How can we accomplish this? By
continuing to promote community
and economic development and envi-
ronmental responsibility. By upgrad-
ing our public safety network. By car-
ing for our seniors, our children, and
families.

I am proposing three new commu-
nity and economic Development ini-
tiatives:

• First, I propose we establish a
position that will be responsible for
overseeing farmland preservation,
open space, and environmentally sen-
sitive land issues in Northampton
County. Because we cannot continue
to build and expand without taking
into account the natural resources that
contribute mightily to our quality of
life.

• Second, I will charge my depart-
ment of Community and Economic
Development with the responsibility
of creating an industrial land listing.
Potential developers who seek new
sites in Northampton County are at
times stymied by the unknown politi-
cal, economic, and cultural con-
straints. This listing will assist both
our municipalities and developers.

• Third, I have instructed my de-
partment of Community & Economic
Development to search for and imple-
ment creative ways to increase home
ownership opportunities. For the last
decade home ownership in Bethle-
hem, Easton and our boroughs has
steadily declined. During my first
term I provided hundreds of thou-
sands of dollars in assistance to our
citizens in purchasing homes. Now is
the time to take home ownership ini-
tiatives to the next level.

Our Quality of Life is also deter-
mined by the tireless dedicated work
of our Police, Fire and EMS personnel.
They deserve the most up-to-date
equipment available. It’s the least we

can do for the people who protect and
serve the citizens of Northampton
County. In my first term my adminis-
tration created a much-needed county
run 911 service, while lowering taxes.

• Now, I propose that Northampton
County establish a funding mecha-
nism that will lead to our public safety
agencies receiving 500-megahertz
radios.

The social service needs of our citi-
zens will also be addressed in my next
term. The needs of the seniors, chil-
dren and families will be focused on
since these are the vulnerable citizens’
county government must care for and
protect.

We currently have 12 Senior Centers
in Northampton County. A new center
will be established in Wilson Borough
in the coming months. These centers
provide meals and a place to seniors to
socialize.

• Northampton County will now
also provide health promotion ser-
vices at no cost to our seniors. Seniors
will be able to discuss common health
concerns with qualified health profes-
sionals.

• I have instructed the Director of
Human Services to investigate ways to
provide affordable assisted living to
our seniors who desperately need but
cannot afford this service.

The goal of these proposals is to
enable seniors to live in safety with
dignity and independence.

• For the children, I propose we
expand our network of family centers
into the western end of the county.
Our family centers, a joint venture
between Northampton County, The
United Way and local school districts
deal with cases where there is overlap
between county and educational
issues. They successfully bring togeth-
er families in a non-threatening, posi-
tive environment

In recent years there has been the
recognition of an increase in the num-
ber of children afflicted with mental
health problems. Advances in psycho-
logical counseling and diagnosis now
allow us to see these problems much
earlier than before.

Hon. Glenn F. Reibman • Northampton County Executive
Swearing in Remarks • January 7, 2002 

continued next page



Christopher S. Osipoer, received the prin-
cipal nomination from The Honorable
Patrick J. Toomey, for an appointment to
attend the United States Naval Academy in
Annapolis, MD. Chris, 17, is the son of Scott
and Sue Osipower of Jacksonville Road is a
senior at Liberty High School. He is captain
of the swim team and a member of the Na-
tional Honor Society. He is currently a Life
Scout, working on his Eagle, at  First Presby-
terian Church of Bethlehem.

Chris swam with the Hanover Stingrays
every summer since first grade and has been
a lifeguard at the township pool the past
two summers. Chris plans to pursue a career in engineering.
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• I propose that we develop within
the community a comprehensive
county-wide plan to improve services
for children with mental health issue
– ensuring these children receive the
necessary care they deserve.

• Drug abuse is a problem that not
only affects the individual, but the
community at large as well. Families
are split apart. Lives are destroyed.
Our prisons are overcrowded primar-
ily because of drug-related offenses.

We can save prison space for more
serious offenders, preserve families
and save taxpayer money by devel-
oping a plan to provide for better
drug user interventions.

These are but a handful of the ways
to maintain and improve our quality
of life. Let us consider them and all
others as we go about the people’s
business together for the next four
years.

Fifty years from now, at Northamp-
ton County’s 300th Birthday Cele-
bration, let our children and their fam-
ilies look back and say we provided
light; let them say we provided vision
and that we invested in our future. Let
them say that together we added to
our county’s proud history.”

The Colonial Regional Police Department is entering its
seventh year of service with a 2002 budget of $1,610,630.

Hanover Township is responsible for 51%, Lower Nazareth
Township 33% and the Borough of Bath 15%. The Borough
of Chapman contracts for services at a flat negotiated
amount. The Police Commission decided to increase the
number of patrolman from 20 to 21, created a staff position
of lieutenant and reduced civilian employees from 3 to 2.
Sergeant James DePalma was promoted to the newly creat-
ed lieutenant position. John Harmon was subsequently
promoted to sergeant. The Commission conducted a police
recruitment test to replace Officer Brian Rimple, who left
the force to be a part of the Lehigh County Drug Task Force.
175 applicants signed up for the test. The list of successful
applicants will be in effect for two years. On December 31,
2002 Chief Spang will retire. Anticipating a growing depart-
ment, Sergeant Roy Seiple attended the FBI Academy two
years ago and Lieutenant James DePalma will attend the
same academy in April of 2002. In addition, Sergeant Mike
Melinsky will be graduating from the Northwestern
University School of Police Staff and Command conducted
at the Philadelphia Police College on March 31, 2002.

One of the highlights of police enforcement by the

Colonial Regional Police was the capture and arrest of
Robert Durst for shoplifting at Wegmans Food Market by
Officer Benner. Mr. Durst was observed by Wegmans’ secu-
rity removing merchandise from their store without paying
for it. As the arrest turned out, Durst was wanted for a
homicide in Texas and other crimes New York and
California. He has been identified by John was as one of
America’s most wanted criminals.

Officer Kovach will be the police representative for the
DARE Program and the police liaison for Hanover’s Crime
Watch program. The Crime Watch sponsored an evening
seminar on drug education for parents by undercover drug
enforcement officers and District Justice Barbara Schlegal.
The Crime Watch is headed by former Supervisor Joan
Rosenthal, who is always looking for volunteers and would
appreciate hearing from interested parties.

The Fire Company just took possession of a new pumper
at a cost of $325,840. John Ralston was recently elected
Chief and is looking for volunteers. Karen VanWhy heads
the Ambulance Corp and is also searching for volunteers.
TEAM operates as the paid daytime rescue squad and covers
Hanover, East Allen and Lower Nazareth Townships and
recently, the Borough of Bath. 

REIBMAN continued

Naval Academy Nomination

FIRE COMPANY NEWS  by Mindy George First Vice President

On behalf of the Hanover Township Volunteer Fire Company #1, I would like to
thank all those who have donated to the Fire Company Annual Drive. The drive
achieved 95.9% of its goal. In light of what happened this past year with September
11th , the members of the fire company are glad that we still have the support of the
residents of Hanover Township behind us. We are always looking for men and
women to answer the calling of fire fighters, first responders and EMT’s to assist
your families, friends and neighbors in their time of need. Anyone interested in
joining the fire company please stop by the fire house located at 100 Stoke Park
Road, we are still at the same location as we have been for the past 50 plus years,
the only difference is our address. Yes, we are across the street of the new Wegmans. 

Public Safety by Dr. Frank T. Colon - Supervisor
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Choose from over 10,000 new and pre-owned
books at the Central Library’s Book Sales sched-
uled every other month. Book Sales are sched-
uled for March 14 & 16, May 2 & 4, and June 20 &
22. Thursday hours are from noon to 8 PM.
Saturdays are from 10 AM 

to 4 PM. Best-sellers, adult fiction and non-fic-
tion, teen’s and children’s books are sorted and
arranged in the Book Sale Room on the Ground
Floor. Select from classics, thrillers, art, music,
travel, history, computer, college guides, careers,
cookbooks, gardening, crafts, hobbies, and sports
books. Most hard covers are $1, paperbacks are
$.50 and specials as marked. Videos, audio books,
and compact discs are also available. Donate
books in good condition at the circulation desk
anytime the library is open. All proceeds benefit
the library’s programs and services.

The Spring Session of the Preschool Story-
times offered at the Bethlehem Area Public
Library begins the week of April 1 and ends May
4. Registration is required for the five-week ses-
sion. Weekly classes are scheduled for infants
through pre-kindergarten. Register beginning
March 11th.

The popular evening Teddy Bear Story Times
are held once a month at both the Central Library,

11 W. Church St., and the South Side Branch, 4th
& Webster Streets. Register at the beginning of
each month for the program. Children, ages two
through third grade, are encouraged to wear
their pajamas and bring their favorite stuffed ani-
mal for an evening of stories, songs, and movies
designed to entertain the whole family.

Separate book discussions for fourth and fifth
grade students, middle school students, and stu-
dents in high school are scheduled monthly at
the Central Library. The library will supply the
books. Participants have the option of buying the
book at a discounted price or borrowing the
book. For dates and times and to register or
obtain the book, contact the Youth Services
Department.

To contact the Youth Services Department,
phone 610 867-3761 x206 or email youthservice
@bapl.org. The South Side’s phone number is 610
867-7852. For information about the book sales or
any special event, contact Liza Holzinger at 610
867-3761 x236. For more information, the
library’s web site is www.bapl.org. Reference
questions may be directed to 610. 867-3761 x209.
The Central Library is open Monday through
Thursday from 9 AM to 9 PM, Friday from 9 AM
to 6 PM and Saturday from 9 AM to 5 PM.

Bethlehem
Area 

Public
Library -

Bookmobile
Schedule

LOCATION DAY/DATE TIME

Township Building Every Monday 3:00 – 4:00 p.m.
Stonewood Dr. & Belaire Rd. Every Monday 5:00 - 5:45 p.m.

Lord Byron Dr. Every Monday 6:45 – 8:15 p.m.
Southland Dr. at Grace Ave. 3/4, 3/18, 4/1, 4/15, 4/29 & 5/13 4:30 – 5:45 p.m.

Toni Ln. at Crawford Dr. 2/11, 2/25, 3/11, 3/25, 4/8, 4/22, 5/6 & 5/20 4:45 – 5:45 p.m.
Merrivale at Clearview Every Monday 4:00 – 4:45 p.m.

The Bethlehem Area Public Library, at the request of the Township, added an additional stop at the
intersection of Crawford Drive and Toni Lane last fall. Recently they added a stop on Merrivale at
Clearview. The stop will be every Monday from 4:00 – 4:45 p.m.

Bethlehem Area Public 
Library Programs and Events

by Lisa Holzinger
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P
ick up any newspaper in the Lehigh
Valley today and you can find varying
opinion regarding the need for
Community Centers. Numerous com-
munities are in the planning stages
and look to the success of already
established centers in the valley. One
center in particular has stood out as a
showcase for other Townships to fol-

low. Hanover Township Community Center is celebrating
five years of serving the community. This township com-
munity center sits in the middle of a municipal tract; sur-
rounded by outside basketball courts, playscapes, swings,
outdoor swimming pool and tennis courts. The 27,000
square foot building hosts a full size gymnasium with bas-
ketball courts, retractable bleachers, locker rooms complete
with showers, a fitness room with cardiovascular equip-
ment, free weights, circuit training equipment, game room,
2,200 square foot meeting room and adjoining kitchen and
activities rooms. What made the past year exciting for
Hanover Township Community Center are the recent rela-
tionships that have been developed. As a true community
center the focus on programming is very diverse. The goals
are clearly defined and reflected through the mission state-
ment of Hanover Township Community Center. “To offer
individuals and families the opportunity to participate in
innovative and comprehensive programming designed to
enrich social and physical growth while enhancing com-
munity well being.” Two goals that directly affect one
another and make Hanover Community Center unique are;
first and foremost HTCC has been established to meet the
needs of the community. The friends and neighbors of the
community center directly contribute to programming
through their involvement in the community. One such
example would be the educational and wellness programs
in collaboration with the Alzheimer’s Association and St.
Luke’s Hospital of Bethlehem. Through the efforts of one
member, a resident of Hanover Township, a relationship

was born that led to the first Lehigh Valley Public Policy
Forum on Alzheimer’s Disease. This event included 12
State legislators and federal political figures learning about
the importance of early diagnosis, the effects on caregivers
and ultimately the cost to businesses. As a result of this
event HTCC has directly affected local, state and national
policy makers. Those same people who shape the land-
scape for businesses and families in the Lehigh Valley. One
huge misconception is that community centers are just fit-
ness facilities or public business being run by a government
entity; this is the furthest thing from the truth. Fitness is just
one small part of the puzzle. As HTCC continues to identi-
fy and establish new programming they reach every age
group and personality. Community Centers provide the
platform for residents to share, educate and grow together.
Second, in an effort to develop positive relationships with-
in the community HTCC creates a backdrop for local busi-
nesses to give back to their community. A healthy conver-
sation between business and residents is born. One such
relationship is with Country Meadows of Bethlehem.
Through a financial commitment from Country Meadows,
HTCC has established quarterly socials for friends and
neighbors over fifty years of age. These socials are free and
open to members and non-members. A “Ready to Read”
party also was hosted by HTCC with the help of local busi-
nesses and PBS; these are just a few of the community pro-
grams born from business and community center collabo-
rations. Businesses can be creative in their generosity mak-
ing in-kind donations, sponsoring with financial contribu-
tions, or providing time or talent through individuals. The
end result is a stronger community; a community made up
of healthy educated consumers. These new consumers are
ready to support the businesses that directly contribute to
their quality of life. In recent months our country has found
new meaning in family. Where better to start then in your
own back yard. Everyone, businesses and residents alike
should embrace community centers.

TOWNSHIP’S COMMUNITY CENTER FORMS BUSINESS LINKS
by Cathy Heimsoth

(The following article appeared in the Eastern Pennsylvania Business Journal © — November 5-11, 2001 edition)

“Sketch by Bernie Indelicato, township resident”
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As the national
economic slump con-

tinues, everyone is looking
for ways to save money. Even

so, many retailers are offering spe-
cial deals to entice shoppers. And,

that’s not necessarily a bad thing. Prudent
spending and wise investing will help fami-

lies and help our economy recover. In fact, in a
few weeks, Pennsylvania will give residents a

chance to do just that. Between February 17th and
24th, Pennsylvania residents will have a chance to

meet both those goals when the state launches anoth-
er “Tax-Free PC” week. All personal, non-business

computer purchases during that week will not be sub-
ject to state sales tax. In fact, this year the sales tax holi-
day is designated as a “PC Plus” week, meaning many
computer accessories, such as printers, scanners, CD-
ROMs and Internet-access devices, will be tax exempt, too. 
Exempting computer equipment from the state’s 6 percent
sales tax can mean big savings for those who take advantage
of the holiday. In previous Tax-Free PC weeks, consumers
saved an average of more than $100 – a sizeable amount of
money. Tax-Free PC purchases must be for home, non-busi-
ness use and can be made from any retail outlet in
Pennsylvania. Shoppers can also purchase computer products
through the mail or over the Internet and pay no sales tax.
During sales tax holidays, shipping and handling fees also are
tax-free

The first two sales tax holidays were tremendous successes,
and some retailers actually sold out of computers. This year
should prove no different. Therefore, I encourage shoppers
to research which products they want and shop early.

Computers can be a tremendous boon to older individu-
als, especially those who are homebound. E-mail provides
a relatively inexpensive way to keep in touch with friends
and relatives, and the Internet is a wonderful resource
for information, shopping – and learning more about
state benefits and services through Pennsylvania’s
highly informative and comprehensive government
website.

The Tax-Free PC Plus week is a good opportu-
nity to purchase products that can open up all
of these doors. If you already have a com-

puter system and are simply looking to
upgrade, more information on acces-

sories that are non-taxable during the
holiday is available at 

www.state.pa.us or directly
at www.tax

freepc.state.pa.us.

Impressions
16th Senatorial 
District

by State Senator
Charles W. Dent

Township Briefs
SNOW & SIDEWALKS

• Please remember if you have sidewalk adjoining
your property all snow must be removed within 36
hours after a storm. 

• If you have a fire hydrant on or near your proper-
ty, please assist the Fire Company by clearing snow
away from it. 

• Do not shovel or snow blow snow into township
roads!

PROPERTY OWNERS
• Please note that the Township, when time per-

mits, trims trees overhanging the roadway to provide
proper clearance for vehicles. If you do not want your
trees trimmed by the Township please trim your trees
regularly.

• Property owners who live on corner properties
should also be aware that you should not plant any-
thing in the “Clear Site Triangle”. 

• Shrubs and pine trees overhanging the road have
also become a problem. Please keep all trees and
shrubs behind the rear face of curb. 

• Proper clearance for pedestrian’s walking on side-
walks has become a problem in some areas. Please
remember this can be a liability to you. 

BUILDING PERMITS
• Building Permits are required for all work except

painting and carpeting. The Property Owner is respon-
sible to secure a permit before any job begins. Please
call the Township Office if you have any questions.

TRASH AND RECYCLING COLLECTION
• Please DO NOT put material out for pickup

before 6:00 P.M. Monday night.
• Please keep all trashcans behind the curb and

NOT in the street.
• All garbage shall be stored in containers with lids

for pick-up. 
• Thank-you to all Residents for your continued

Recycling effort.

CONTACTS
The Township has an automated Phone System.

When calling after hours messages may be left at the
following extensions.

# 221 Tax information
# 222 Township Manager
# 223 Asst. Secretary
# 224 Public Works Supervisor
# 225 Manager’s Secretary
# 226 Building & Zoning
# 231 Secretary
When calling during normal business hours please

leave a short message and number in the General
Mailbox and the appropriate person will return your
call.
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2002 Public Works Projects
by Glenn R. Walbert - Supervisor

Two major projects impacting Hanover Township
were completed this past year. They include the
rebuilding of Schoenersville Road and also improve-
ments on S.R. 0512 and Stoke Park Road as part of the
Wegmans project.

One project that was not completed, however, was
the intersection of Stoke Park and Jacksonville Roads. It
was anticipated that this intersection would have been
completely rebuilt in 2001 with turning lanes and sig-
nalization. This project was to have been a shared pro-
ject between the Township and Manor Care who was to
build an assisted living facility at the southeast corner
of this intersection. That project was cancelled as well
as their part of the improvements. The Township did
proceed and completed its share of the project.
Although this did improve visibility, it did not solve the
backup during the peek periods. A new project called
Hanover Glen consisting of 50 upscale condominium
units is now proposed for this track of land. Another
development at the southwest corner of this intersec-
tion is also in the planning stages. This development
consisting of single-family homes will be called
Hanover Ridge. Both developers have expressed a will-
ingness to make improvements to their respective
frontages along Jacksonville and Stoke Park Roads as
well as the remaining improvements at the intersection
itself a priority when construction begins. Hopefully
these improvements will be completed in 2002.

A major project that will be not very obvious to
township residents is the installation of storm sewers
by the Aspen Inn. This $1.7M project is needed to alle-
viate flooding in this area during severe rainstorms.
Most of us are aware of the major drainage swale that
begins at Hanoverville Road and heads south crossing
under Crawford Drive, Stoke Park Road, and Rte 22.
However, when this swale reaches the Aspen Inn, there
isn’t enough capacity to take the water either under-
ground or through surface swales to the Monacacy
Creek. This causes severe flooding on S.R. 0512 as well
as the Aspen Inn at times. With additional develop-
ment taking place in the township, the flow of water
through this channel will become even greater. This
project will alleviate this unsafe condition.

As in previous years, the township will continue its
maintenance program of either repaving or microsur-
facing existing roads.

Scheduled for repaving are Stoke Park road in the
vicinity of Faulkner Chevrolet and Gasper Avenue.

Scheduled for microsurfacing are Bates Avenue,
Comfort Circle, Grace Avenue, Hale Avenue, Jacyln
Lane, Post Drive, Southland Drive and Steuben Road.

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

At their Annual Re-organization meeting, the Supervisors
made the following appointments:

▲ Steve Salvesen was re-elected Chairman.
▲ Jay Finnigan was re-elected Vice Chairman.
▲ Re-appointed Concannon, Gallagher Miller and Com-

pany, P.C. as the Township CPA firm.
▲ Re-appointed James Broughal as the Township Solicitor.
▲ Re-appointed James Birdsall as Township Engineer.
▲ Re-appointed Robert VanWhy as the Township Fire

Marshall.
▲ Re-appointed Francis Almer as Director of Emergency

Management.
▲ Re-appointed Kevin Healy as Ordinance Enforcement

Officer.
▲ Re-appointed Vincent Milite as Animal Control Officer.
▲ Re-appointed Cathy Heimsoth as Recreation Director.
▲ Re-appointed the following as members of the Planning

Commission: Paul Kuehne & Karen Fritz
▲ Appointed David Zakeski to the Shade Tree

Commission.
▲ Re-appointed Joan Rosenthal to the Zoning Hearing

Board.
▲ Re-appointed the following to the Impact Advisory

Committee: Frank Arner, Marie Lychak, Paul Kuehne,
Joseph Trinkle, Lynn Pepper, and LeRoy Wilson.
Appointed Kerry Wrobel to the same committee.

▲ Appointed Rose Miller, Michelle Michael-Mill, Natalie
Miller, Susan Lavelle and Mary McCornac to the Special
Events Committee. 

▲ Re-appointed Robert Schoenen, Jr. as Township
Representative to the Bethlehem Area Public Library.

▲ Appointed the Supervisors Chairman of Committees:
John Diacogiannis – Administration; Glenn Walbert –
Public Works; Frank Colon – Development and Jay
Finnigan - Planning and Zoning.

In other recent action the board:
▲ Accepted with regret the resignation of Susan Gibisser

from the Shade Tree Commission.
▲ Accepted with regret the resignation of Joan Sarno from

the Shade Tree Commission.
▲ Appointed Thomas Black to the Recreation Advisory

Board.
▲ Appointed Debbie Marshall to the Special Events

Committee
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2002 Township Directory
Below is the 2002 Township Directory to contact Township Officials to discuss issues that concern you. 

Please remove this directory from this newsletter and reference it as needed. 

Term/Appointment
Expires

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
Stephen R. Salvesen, Chairman ...............................3715 Sydna Street  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.6658 . . . . . . . . 1/08
John J. Finnigan, Jr., Vice Chairman........................4208 Maria Lane  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .317.2372 . . . . . . . . 1/06
John N. Diacogiannis .................................................1360 Bonnie Avenue . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.4410 . . . . . . . . 1/08
Glenn R. Walbert.........................................................1555 Kenwood Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.5170 . . . . . . . . 1/04
Frank T. Colon.............................................................1320 Stafore Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.6432 . . . . . . . . 1/06

RECREATION ADVISORY BOARD
Dean Koski, Chairman ..............................................4205 Maria Lane  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .861.4489 . . . . . . . . 1/08
Tom Black.....................................................................1320 Cherry Avenue . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .861.4763 . . . . . . . . 1/07
Betty Soltys ..................................................................975 Wedgewood Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .691.8973 . . . . . . . . 1/08
Mary Ellen O'Connell ................................................4306 Greenfield Road . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .694.9039 . . . . . . . . 1/03
Michael Caffrey...........................................................1210 Stark Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .867.5098 . . . . . . . . 1/03
Chris Marshall.............................................................4860 Matts Drive . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .837.9464 . . . . . . . . 1/06
Mike Stasak..................................................................2025 Quail Creek Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . .868.0499 . . . . . . . . 1/06

PLANNING COMMISSION 
Thomas Jacob, Chairman ..........................................1112 Mica Circle  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .867.1989 . . . . . . . . 1/04
Mark Tanczos, Vice Chairman .................................4285 Vassar Avenue  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .867.7889 . . . . . . . . 1/04
Paul Kuehne, Secretary..............................................1370 Cherry Avenue . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .691.6809 . . . . . . . . 1/06
Karen Fritz ...................................................................1370 Sycamore Avenue  . . . . . . . . . . . . .867.2157 . . . . . . . . 1/06
John McGonigle ..........................................................1105 Gaspar Avenue . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.4421 . . . . . . . . 1/05
Glenn Taggart ..............................................................1261 Gaspar Avenue . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .882.9319 . . . . . . . . 1/05
Joseph Hilton...............................................................1320 Cherry Avenue . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.3073 . . . . . . . . 1/03

PLANNING COMMISSION CLERK 
Sylvia McLaughlin .....................................................2450 Winston Road . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.1750

SHADE TREE COMMISSION 
Joan Witiak, Chairman...............................................4313 Kathi Drive . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .691.5520 . . . . . . . . 1/03
David Zakeski .............................................................5565 Karen Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.9394 . . . . . . . . 1/05
Daniel J. Roman ..........................................................1080 Brentwood Avenue  . . . . . . . . . . . .866.8685 . . . . . . . . 1/03
Jeffrey Waldron ...........................................................707 Yorkshire Road . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .814.2476 . . . . . . . . 1/04

BOARD OF AUDITORS 
John D. Nagle, Chairman..........................................4721 Maryann Lane  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .837.1164 . . . . . . . . 1/06
Michael J. Prendeville ................................................5545 Karen Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .861.2956 . . . . . . . . 1/04
Daniel D. Sirb, Secretary............................................4628 Lenox Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .837.7042 . . . . . . . . 1/08

ZONING HEARING BOARD
Paul Balla, Chairman .................................................3552 Lord Byron Drive . . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.7581 . . . . . . . . 1/04
Vincent Horvath..........................................................2738 Whitewood Road . . . . . . . . . . . . . .868.3030 . . . . . . . . 1/04
Joan Rosenthal.............................................................3315 Harmor Lane  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .868.9451 . . . . . . . . 1/05

ZONING HEARING BOARD SOLICITOR 
Theodore R. Lewis, ESQ.
Lewis & Walters ..........................................................46 S. 4th St., Easton , PA

18042-4532  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .253.6148
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BOCA REVIEW BOARD
Paul Reimer .................................................................3452 Oxford Circle  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .395.4849
Dave Schafferman.......................................................2045 Westgate Drive . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .266.0505
Keith Young .................................................................62 E. Garrison Street . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .867.5682
Bob VanWhy................................................................2615 Woodside Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .868.1723
Tony Boyle....................................................................2299 Brodhead Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .691.5010

RECYCLING ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
Robert Mills .................................................................1395 Stafore Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .867.4802
Leslie Kingston............................................................1232 Oakside Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.6970

SAFETY & SECURITY 
N. James Sterner, Liaison B.O.S. ..............................5421 Place Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.1140

TAX COLLECTOR 
Linda J. Sterner............................................................5421 Place Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.1140 . . . . . . . . 1/08

FIRE COMPANY 
Robert VanWhy Jr., President...................................2615 Woodside Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .868.1723
Mindy George, First V. Pres......................................302 Eighth Avenue  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.4964
Joseph Moser, Second V. Pres. ..................................4742 Cheryl Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .868.6471
Harold Garland, Treasurer........................................1421 Westgate Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.2253
Richard Fink, Secretary..............................................1330 Stoke Park Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.3925
John Ralston, Fire Chief.............................................16 West Laurel Street  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .691.1576
Robert VanWhy, Jr., Fire Marshall ...........................2615 Woodside Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .868.1723

SECRETARY/TREASURER 
Linda J. Sterner............................................................5421 Place Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.1140

TOWNSHIP MANAGER 
N. James Sterner .........................................................5421 Place Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.1140

DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS 
Kevin T. Healy.............................................................6120 Hanoverville Road  . . . . . . . . . . . .837.8091

ROAD SUPERVISOR 
Vince Milite..................................................................4050 Jacksonville Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.1140

BUILDING INSPECTOR , ORDINANCE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER 
Al Fiore .........................................................................1218 Birchwood Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.0034

ORDINANCE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER
Kevin T. Healy.............................................................6120 Hanoverville Rd  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .837.8091

ANIMAL CONTROL. ORDINANCE OFFICER 
Vince Milite..................................................................4050 Jacksonville Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.3978

ZONING ADMINISTRATOR 
Al Fiore .........................................................................1218 Birchwood Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . .866.0034

TOWNSHIP SOLICITOR 
James L. Broughal, ESQ.
Broughal & DeVito, L.L.P. .........................................38 W. Market Street 

Bethlehem, PA
18018-5796  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.3664
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TOWNSHIP ENGINEER 
Hanover Engineering Associates.............................252 Brodhead Road,  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .691.5644
James B. Birdsall, P.E. Suite 100, Bethlehem, PA

18017-8937 

WEBMASTER
Michael J. Prendeville. ...............................................5545 Karen Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .861.2956

LIBRARY REPRESENTATIVE 
Robert J. Schoenen, Jr. ................................................922 Wedgewood Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.0931

NEWSLETTER EDITOR 
Jay Finnigan.................................................................4208 Maria Lane  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .317.2372

317-2373 (fax)

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT DIRECTOR 
Francis Almer ..............................................................2908 Jacksonville Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . .867.0937

COMMUNITY CENTER 
Catherine Heimsoth, Recreation Director ..............1180 Gaspar Avenue . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .317.8701

IMPACT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE
Frank Arner  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .3520 Lord Byron Drive . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1/03
Marie Lychak . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .1821 Rosewood Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1/03
Paul Kuehne  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .1370 Cherry Avenue . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1/03
Joseph Trinkle  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .1510 Valley Center Pkwy . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1/03
LeRoy Wilson  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .1321 Bonnie Avenue . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1/03
Kerry Wrobel  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .100 Brodhead Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1/03
Lynn Pepper  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .3770 Sydna Street  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1/03

SPECIAL EVENTS COMMITTEE 
Natalie Miller, Chairman  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .1140 Greenleaf Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .419.0405 . . . . . . . . 1/05
Rose Miller . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .426 Timothy Lane . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .419.1918 . . . . . . . . 1/04
Michelle Michael-Mill, Chief Fundraiser  . . . . . . .4525 Dolores Lane  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .865.8032 . . . . . . . . 1/04
Debbie Marshall  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .1301 Dartmouth Drive  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .837.8532 . . . . . . . . 1/04
Irvin Good  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .1460 Stoke Park Road  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .867.5667 . . . . . . . . 1/03
Susan Lavelle, Vice-Chairman . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .830 Clearview Lane  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .691.0272 . . . . . . . . 1/05
Mary McCornac, Secretary  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .3891 Post Drive . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .867.0104 . . . . . . . . 1/05
Cathy Heimsoth, HTCC Liaison  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .1180 Gaspar Avenue . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .317.8701 . . . . . . . . 1/03

COLONIAL REGIONAL POLICE 
Chief Daniel Spang
Emergency Number  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .215 East Main Street  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .911
(Fire, Ambulance & Police)  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .Bath, PA. 18014-1597
Non-Emergency Number  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .837.4557

Fax Number  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .837.4563
911 Center Non-Emergency  . . . . . . . . .330.2200
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ne of the most successful events
during the 200th Anniversary
Celebration of the Township was a
concert at the Community Center

featuring the music of John Philip Sousa.
This free concert, open to the public, fea-

tures the combined Liberty Alumni and the
Easton Municipal Band. Over 400 individuals
attended each of the concerts the past four
years. The concert series continues for a 5th
year on Sunday, May 5th at 2:00 p.m. in the
Community Center, 3660 Jacksonville Road.

Come join your neighbors in a rousing trib-
ute to the March King, John Philip Sousa.
Admission is free.

JOHN PHILIP 
SOUSA CONCERT

Santa &
Recreation
Director Cathy
Heimsoth with
Community
Service Volunteers
Jeff DeCrosta, Julie
Skrapits, Andy
Kester & David
Froehlich

Patrick Hogan shares a
laugh with Santa 

(Charlie Haines who is a 
resident of 

Country Meadows 
of Bethlehem)

O
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HANOVER 
RECYCLING 
PROGRAM

▲ Rinse and clean all bottles,
jars & cans. Labels can 
remain on.

▲ Remove any lids and caps 
from bottles & jars. Only
metal caps are recyclable.

▲ Place all recyclables in 
your container.

RECYLABLES
▲ Aluminum & tin cans

▲ Glass jars & bottles (clear,
brown & green)

▲ Plastic bottles & jugs
Soda bottles, (green & 
clear), milk & water, others -
detergent, lotion, shampoo, 
etc. Most products labeled
#1 or #2 are acceptable.

▲ Empty Aerosol Cans
Empty through normal 
use. Remove plastic lids 
unless attached.

▲ Poly Coated Containers
Milk & Juice Cartons
Rinse & flatten - do not 
include straws

▲ Newspapers with colored
or glossy inserts, should
be tied with a cord or 
placed in a brown paper bag.

▲ Magazines tied or bundled
separately. 

▲ Corrugated (cardboard 
boxes). Tie in separate
flat bundles. 
No larger than 2' x 3'.

▲ Junk Mail
Bundle with newspapers.
Do not include plastic or foil
wrappings

Problems?
Call Grand Central Sanitation

at

1.800.621.2100.
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HANOVER TOWNSHIP RESIDENTS RECYCLE!
Normal refuse pick-up is every Tuesday. In weeks with a Holiday (H), it moves to Wednesday.

Re-cycling days are identified with a “R”

R

R
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BOARD OF SUPERVISORS: Regular meetings are held the second and fourth
Tuesday of the month. Workshop sessions are held the third Tuesday of the
month.

CRIME WATCH: Meetings are held the second Wednesday of every other month. 

PLANNING COMMISSION: Meetings are held the first Monday of the month,
however, the July, August and September meetings will be held on the second
Monday. 

RECREATION ADVISORY BOARD: Meetings are held the second Thursday of
the month.

SHADE TREE COMMISSION: Meetings are held the second Monday of the
month. Meetings start at 6:30 p.m.

SPECIAL EVENTS COMMITTEE: Meetings are held the third Wednesday of each
month.

ZONING HEARING BOARD: Meetings are held the fourth Thursday of the
month whenever required. Time(s) of the hearing will be announced when
scheduled.

Meeting of Boards
and Commissions

The following is a list of all
meetings for Hanover Town-
ship Boards and Commis-
sions for 2002. All meetings
are open to the public and
are held at the Township
Municipal Building, 3630
Jacksonville Road. All meet-
ings to start at 7:30 p.m.
except where noted. Resi-
dents are urged to attend
these meetings. Don’t let one
of these boards decisions
effect you without your
input!

Agendas and minutes are posted on www.hanovertwp-nc.org


